[Paper]

Resilience of Community in the Early Phase of the COVID-19 Pandemic in the Philippines

Crystal Amiel M. Estrada,* Ernesto R. Gregorio Jr.,** Jun Kobayashi***

Keywords

COVID-19, pandemic, resilience, Philippines, religion

Country Situation during COVID-19

The Coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) was first reported in the Philippines on January 30, 2020. The first documented case was a woman who arrived in Manila from Hong Kong. The country's second confirmed case, who was the companion of the first case, was the first recorded death due to COVID-19 outside of China (Edrada et al. 2020). A few weeks passed between the first reported case and the first recorded case from local transmission, which was reported by the Department of Health on March 7 (Department of Health, Republic of the Philippines 2020). Following this crucial development, Philippine President Rodrigo R. Duterte declared a state of public health emergency on March 8, followed by the implementation of a strict enhanced community quarantine (ECQ) across the entire island of Luzon on March 17 (Proclamation No. 922. s1). Under this order, all forms of public transportation were suspended, and citizens were required to stay at home except when purchasing necessities, performing essential work, or for health-related travels. These measures were undertaken to limit the transmission of the virus in communities. As of April 4, 2021, the Philippines had recorded a total of 795,051 COVID-19 cases (Department of Health, Republic of the Philippines 2021).

The implementation of the enhanced community quarantine severely affected the educational system in the Philippines. Upon the announcement of the ECQ in Luzon, all classes across the country were suspended, and schools were forced to prematurely end the academic year. Higher education was also impacted by the pandemic, with some private and state universities and colleges (SUCs) implementing a "pass-all" or "promote

^{*} Associate Professor, College of Public Health, University of the Philippines Manila

^{**} Assistant Professor, College of Public Health, University of the Philippines Manila

^{***} Professor, Graduate School of Health Sciences, University of the Ryukyus

all" approach to summative evaluation of learning, whereas others opted to defer grades for one year following the abrupt end of the semester (De Vera-Ruiz 2020; Malasig 2020). As the community quarantine continued to be extended well after the scheduled school summer break, the Department of Education (DepEd) was forced to delay the opening of classes beyond its original schedule of June to October (Santos 2020). The DepEd adapted to the extraordinary situation and shifted to modular and online modes of learning. Institutions of higher education also shifted to virtual learning.

The COVID-19 pandemic and the ensuing forms of community quarantine that were implemented in the country also severely impacted the economy. Due to the strict community quarantine measures, many small business establishments were forced to stop their operations temporarily while others shut down permanently due to incurred losses. Many employees lost their jobs as a result of business closures. According to the International Labour Organization, an estimated 10.9 million Filipino workers faced job disruptions due to the pandemic, with the manufacturing, food service, and entertainment industries severely affected (International Labour Organization 2021). The suspension of all forms of public transportation during the strict ECQ period also led to the loss of income for many workers in the transport sector, especially those who were driving public utility jeepneys and tricycles.

At the other end of the economic spectrum are the frontline workers. Many workers whose tasks were considered essential, such as those in the health sector, public safety and order, and retail food workers, continued to report for work despite the continuous community transmission of the virus. Many had to contend with the lack of public transportation from home to work and vice versa. Even with the lifting of the quarantine, transportation remained at a reduced capacity, leaving many frontline workers without their own vehicles with the challenge of reporting for work. Many had to endure long queues at train and bus stations (Esmael 2020), which contributed to their fear of contracting the disease themselves or unknowingly transferring it to the families that they go home to every day (Ropero 2020).

The COVID-19 pandemic has exacerbated the already precarious health situation in the Philippines. Expert analysis during the early months of the pandemic predicted that most provinces in the country were not equipped to handle the possible surge of COVID-19 cases (UP COVID-19 Pandemic Response Team 2020); indeed, hospitals, especially those located in urban areas, were inundated with suspected and confirmed cases of COVID-19, leading people with other diseases to delay seeking medical help due to fears of contracting the disease during their hospital visits. Many hospitals also had to reallocate hospital beds and transform wards into COVID-19 wards, gravely affecting the availability of facility-based care for people with other health conditions. The inadequate supply of personal protective equipment also led to health workers reusing or purchasing their own equipment (Olanday and Smith 2020). Access to health services and medical prescriptions was also severely affected during the pandemic; for example, access to mental health services and medications was severely disrupted, with patients having difficulty

in setting up and seeking appointments (Ku 2020).

Apart from the effects on the physical health of Filipinos, the pandemic also had a significant effect on mental health. Hopeline, a suicide prevention and crisis intervention helpline being operated by the Natasha Goulbourn Foundation, reported a 200% increase in calls received in April 2020 (Nortaiuddin 2020). Similarly, the National Center for Mental Health reported a significant increase in the monthly calls they received through their hotline (Maramag 2020). In an online survey conducted by Tee et al. (2020), during the early phase of the pandemic and during the implementation of the strict ECO guidelines (March to April 2020), around 16 percent reported experiencing moderate to severe depression and psychological impact whereas approximately 25 percent reported moderate to severe anxiety. The survey also found that females, singles, and younger people (twelve to twenty-one years old) reported higher levels of stress and anxiety (Tee et al. 2020). However, in another study on stress during the COVID-19 pandemic, Montano and Acebes (2020) did not find any significant difference between males and females. Their study, however, further supported the idea that young people experience higher levels of stress during the pandemic. A multitude of factors, some of which include the shift to online learning and completion of requirements, possibly contributed to the higher stress levels experienced by young people (Austria-Cruz 2019; Crisostomo 2020; Magsambol 2020).

Workers' mental health was also severely affected by the pandemic. Frontline healthcare workers were especially vulnerable, reporting anxiety, depression, sleep problems, and distress (Muller et al. 2020). Many worked longer shifts after the start of the pandemic, which started to take a toll not only on their physical health but also their mental health. Toxic work environments and the lack of hazard pay were additional factors that contributed to the development of mental health problems among healthcare workers (Baron 2020). Furthermore, exposure to COVID-19 patients and the fear of getting infected and of bringing home the virus to their family also increased the risk of mental health problems among frontline healthcare workers (Labrague and de Los Santos 2021; Rola 2020). The shift to telework, commonly known as work-from-home in the Philippines, also affected workers' mental health. Although telework is beneficial in terms of flexible work schedules and reduced hours spent on travelling to and from home, it can also adversely affect the physical and mental health of workers (Ansong and Boateng 2018; Tavares 2017). In the Philippines, workers reported feelings of burnout and mental health problems after months of working from home (Llarena 2020). Teleworking increased the hours being spent on work, and it also blurred the boundary between work and home life (Allen, Golden, and Shockley 2015; Weinert, Maier, and Laumer 2015).

Country Response to COVID-19

After the World Health Organization (WHO) declared COVID-19 to be a public health emergency of international concern, the Philippine government convened the

Inter-Agency Task Force on Emerging Infectious Diseases (IATF-EID) in January 2020. The task force is composed of all departments of the national government and is chaired by the Secretary of the Department of Health and co-chaired by the Office of the Cabinet Secretary and the Department of Environmental and Natural Resources. IATF-EID is responsible for policy-making related to the COVID-19 pandemic and serves as the gov-ernment's instrument to assess, monitor, contain, control, and prevent the spread of any potential epidemic in the Philippines.

The IATF created the National Task Force against COVID-19, which serves as the operational command, with the Secretary of the Department of National Defense as its head. The head of the National Task Force is responsible for implementing the National Action Plan for the COVID-19 pandemic in their day-to-day operations. In general, the National Action Plan aims to adopt strategies for containment and mitigation of the spread of COVID-19, to reduce the spread of new cases, and to facilitate the detection, identification, and isolation of COVID-19 carriers. The country's response strategies to the pandemic have been continuously evolving based on the very novel nature of the virus and on how new evidence influences national policies, programs, and guidelines.

Based on the WHO website, the following were the country's response strategies to the COVID-19 pandemic during the first 100 days: surveillance, contact tracing, infection prevention and control, access to laboratory and therapeutics, clinical care, non-pharmaceutical interventions and mental health, risk communication and community engagement, logistical support, subnational operations support, and responding to outbreaks in high-risk areas (World Health Organization 2020a). On top of these strategies, the country also participated in the WHO Vaccine Solidarity Trial, which aims to ensure equitable access to COVID-19 vaccines by Filipinos based on the WHO priority listing. Last March 1, 2021, the country administered the first batch of donated CoronaVac vaccine through a bilateral source to frontline health workers of the Philippine General Hospital, which serves as the National COVID-19 Referral Center. This was followed by the receipt of vaccines from AstraZeneca, which were administered to frontline health workers and senior citizens as well as those with comorbidities.

Challenges to the Philippines' Response to the COVID-19 Pandemic

As part of the National Action Plan for COVID-19, the National Task Force implemented individual health measures, community quarantine, and the T3 strategy: test, trace, and treat. However, the Philippine government faced many challenges in its fight against the COVID-19 pandemic.

The Department of Health repeatedly emphasized the importance of following minimum health standards such as handwashing, the wearing of face masks, and physical distancing, especially in the absence of effective treatment and vaccination against COVID-19. However, there were conflicting reports regarding the public's compliance with these measures. A survey conducted among 29 countries in June 2020 ranked the Philippines as having the second highest percentage of citizens reporting that they wore masks when leaving their home (GMA News 2020). Meanwhile, a national mobile-based survey conducted by Social Weather Stations in September 2020 reported compliance to minimum health standards that ranged from 56 to 79 percent (Ornedo 2020). However, a report by the National Economic and Development Authority cited by government officials in September 2020 noted that Filipinos only scored 50 percent compliance to these standards (Casas 2020; Rita 2020). The latest available survey highlighting the measures Filipinos take to avoid getting infected reported that the majority frequently wash their hands and use face masks. Observing physical distancing, using a face shield, and avoiding crowded places were also cited to a lesser extent (Pulse Asia Research Inc. 2020). Despite the high percentage of compliance with minimum health standards, it is necessary to ensure that citizens do not get complacent. An analysis of factors affecting the perceived effectiveness of COVID-19 prevention measures among Filipinos during the ECQ by Prasetyo et al. (2020) reported that an understanding of COVID-19 affected how Filipinos perceive the severity of and their vulnerability to COVID-19. This perceived severity and vulnerability, in turn, influenced their intention to follow prevention measures and ultimately, their actual and adapted behaviors. Filipinos' education on COVID-19, such as the mode of transmission, incubation period, symptoms, and the protocol to follow when infected, influenced their concurrence and practice of preventive measures against COVID-19 (Prasetyo et al. 2020). These findings highlight the need to strengthen health interventions in Filipino communities to achieve high compliance with the minimum health standards.

To mitigate the transmission of COVID-19 in communities, the Philippine government formulated quarantine protocols for persons suspected of being infected with the virus. Under the Republic Act No. 11469, also known as the Bayanihan to Heal as One Act, establishments such as hotels, resorts, apartment hotels, and other establishments operating for accommodation purposes shall serve as quarantine facilities. Local government units were tasked to lead the control and prevention of community transmission of the virus (Republic Act No. 11469 2020). To augment the existing facilities in communities, local government units also set up isolation and quarantine facilities in schools and SUCs. In March 2020, the Commission on Higher Education (CHED) convened a Public Health Experts Group (PHEG) led by the dean of the College of Public Health, University of the Philippines Manila. The public health experts came from the fields of environmental health, occupational health, mental health, infectious disease, health promotion and education, and health systems. The CHED and PHEG aided SUCs and local government units in ensuring their compliance with standards in using school facilities as COVID-19 isolation or quarantine facilities (Commission on Higher Education, Republic of the Philippines 2020).

As of March 2021, the Philippines had established 602 isolation units throughout the country, with occupancy as high as 50 percent in areas experiencing a surge in cases, such as the National Capital Region (Galvez 2021). In its earlier directives, the government

required strict facility-based isolation for asymptomatic and mild COVID-19 patients. However, as of September 2020, the IATF had allowed home-based isolation if the patients had comorbidities or were vulnerable, and if the facilities at home were deemed sufficient by the local health officer.

The Philippine government is currently implementing its COVID-19 vaccination program following the arrival of donated and procured vaccine doses. While the adequacy of vaccines remains a problem, vaccine hesitancy was deemed to be another major problem in the roll out of the program as a certain proportion of the population did not want to receive the vaccine. Surveys conducted as early as November 2020 reported that nearly 50 percent of the Filipino respondents did not want to receive the vaccine even when it became available (CNN Philippines 2021). The proportion of those who were not willing to get vaccinated even increased in March 2021, when the country started rolling out is vaccination program (Magsambol 2021). Among those not wanting to receive the vaccine, safety concerns were the overwhelming reason for hesitancy, followed by concerns about the cost of the vaccine (CNN Philippines 2021; Magsambol 2021). For those who did plan to get vaccinated, there was also a segment who preferred one type of vaccine over the other despite the Emergency Authorization Approval issued by the Food and Drug Administration for these vaccines (Magsambol 2021). The high rate of vaccine hesitancy among Filipinos highlights the need to strengthen risk communication and health education on the benefits of getting the COVID-19 vaccine, especially in the context of the current surge in COVID-19 cases that the country is experiencing.

Resilience

As an old Japanese proverb puts it, "The bamboo that bends is stronger than the oak that resists." This proverb must have popularized the use of bamboo as a symbol of resilience as it has been intricately designed by nature to bend and withstand even the most torrential weather conditions (Mejia 2020). For Nicomedes et al. (2020), resilience directly means "elasticity" or "vigor" that generally stands for tolerance for the disruption of a system. Moreover, Dr. Lourdes Ladrigo-Ignacio, a well-known Filipino psychiatrist, and her colleagues defined resilience as the ability to recover and regain readily one's form or particular state, to "rise from the rubble" and recover without intervention, cognizant of the fact that every person has a natural physical and intrapsychic capacity to recover without interventions (Ladrigo-Ignacio 2010).

Anga and Diaz (2021), in their study on perceptions, resilience, and coping strategies of Filipinos amidst disasters, identified the following themes that relate to resilience: faith-based resiliency, familial support, sense of humor, positivity, *bayanihan* spirit, and flexibility. The authors highlighted that deep spirituality, strong family ties, and right disposition are cultural values that aptly describe Filipino resiliency.

Arguably, Filipinos have been known to be one of the most resilient people in the world. Filipino resilience has been observed in the many emergencies and disasters that

have struck the country over the years. The abilities to cope, innovate, rise from the rubble, and even help other people have been observed after every devastating disaster. This characteristic has even become more evident during the COVID-19 pandemic, especially among the health workers here and abroad (Morton 2021; New York Historical Society Museum and Library 2020).

Filipino Religiosity and Spirituality during the COVID-19 Pandemic

Literature has provided significant evidence of the positive effect of religion and spirituality on health. People use prayer and other religious practices as a means to understand and seek comfort from the challenges that they experience in life, a phenomenon known as religious coping. A study conducted by Bentzen (2020) described how Google searches for prayer increased during the COVID-19 pandemic, indicating that many people across the world prayed to end the pandemic. The surge in Google searches for prayer was observed across all major religions, with a greater increase observed among countries with more religious societies (Bentzen 2020). Brazilian adults also reported that their religion helped them cope with social isolation due to the pandemic restrictions, as evidenced by two thirds of the respondents engaging in private religious activities more than once a week. Participating in these religious activities was also found to be a protective factor, with respondents who participated in religious practices having lower levels of fear and worry (Lucchetti et al. 2020). Molteni et al. (2020) also found similar results among Italians, with people who were more severely affected by the pandemic reporting higher levels of engagement in religious behavior. A study among American Orthodox Jews also yielded positive impacts of religiosity on stress (Pirutinsky, Cherniak, and Rosmarin 2020).

Despite the positive effects of religiosity and spirituality on health, negative effects were also reported. Attendance at religious gatherings, especially during the early phases of the pandemic, increased the scale of viral transmission. In South Korea, a religious group was identified as the source of an outbreak following the confirmation of clusters of cases among its followers and their contacts (*BBC* 2020). A religious congregation in Malaysia attended by thousands of pilgrims from various countries led to the widespread transmission of the virus in Southeast Asia (Beech 2020). An analysis of geographic behavioral data of people in the United States by Hill, Gonzalez, and Burdette (2020) found that compliance to the stay-at-home orders issued by the government was lower in the more religious states in the US. In another study, higher religiosity was found to be associated with more unreasonable behavior, such as hoarding toilet paper and avoiding 5G networks (Kranz et al. 2020).

Religiosity and spirituality are well ingrained in Philippine society. Most Filipinos, regardless of religion, go to church regularly, pray, and participate in church activities and gatherings. Special non-working holidays are also implemented in observance of religious celebrations, with many people flocking to churches, mosques, or other religious

centers to pray, sing, and receive religious sacraments together. Similar to what has been observed in terms of religiosity and spirituality in other countries, more Filipinos also turned to God during the pandemic. A huge majority of Filipinos believe that religion plays an important role in the country's fight against COVID-19 (Social Weather Stations 2020), and many Filipinos used religion to cope with the stresses of the pandemic during the ECQ (Orillo et al. 2020; Patinio 2020). A survey of Filipinos conducted by Social Weather Stations six months after the implementation of the ECQ found that around 50 percent of Filipinos reported becoming more religious during the pandemic, with more women than men reporting that they became more religious. The same survey also highlighted the importance Filipinos placed on the continuation of religious services, with an overwhelming 73 percent reporting this as the top role that religious organizations should play in the pandemic (Cornelio 2020). However, many face-to-face religious events and celebrations were cancelled to prevent mass gatherings and possible transmission of the virus (Sucquit Jr. 2020; World Health Organization 2020b). The start of the implementation of the ECQ in the country coincided with the Catholic season of Lent, a major season in the Catholic liturgical calendar. Eid al-Fitr, an important religious holiday celebrated by Muslims, was also affected by the pandemic. Despite the cancellation of face-to-face religious events and celebrations, religious services remained available to Filipinos. Church officials and faith leaders, who are considered as key and influential members in communities, complied with the minimum public health standards imposed by the government and health officials (Morales and Morales 2021; Sucquit Jr. 2020). Religious ceremonies and celebrations shifted to online platforms, and religious practices, such as praying, were done at home. The Catholic Church live-streamed masses, prayers, spiritual recollections, and other religious observations on different social media and online platforms, while the Shia communities in Mindanao aired religious proceedings, prayers, and lectures on social media. In areas where there is poor internet connectivity, churches relied on more traditional methods of communication, such as the public announcement system (Abellanosa 2020; Del Castillo, Biana, and Joaquin 2020). However, with the gradual easing of restrictions in the country, the religious returned to attending face-toface religious celebrations in churches. In January 2021, the Catholic celebration of the feast of the Black Nazarene in Manila cancelled its traditional procession and only allowed 400 people to attend the hourly services. However, the celebration drew thousands of people who gathered around the church (Al Jazeera 2021), with some devotees expressing that their faith in Jesus of Nazarene is stronger than their fear of contracting the virus while attending the religious celebration (Mendoza 2021; Portugal and Lopez 2021).

Religious organizations also contributed to the provision of material relief during the pandemic. The *bayanihan* spirit, an ancient Filipino custom of mutual help and concern (Ang 1979), was evident in the activities of religious communities in the Philippines. The Catholic Church initiated multiple donation drives to collect personal protective equipment for frontline health workers along with donation drives and feeding programs for the

homeless and families severely impacted by the pandemic (Del Castillo, Biana, and Joaquin 2020; Lopez 2020; United Nations Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs 2020). Religious groups and churches also opened their doors to frontline health workers, providing food and shelter to those who needed it (*CNN Philippines* 2020). The Catholic Church also recognized the need for mental health services, launching a helpline to provide guidance and counseling for Filipinos struggling with stress, anxiety, and depression during the pandemic (Gomes 2020).

References

- Abellanosa, Rhoderick J. S. 2020. "The Church as a Sacrament in a Time of Pandemic: The Philippine Experience." *Studies in World Christianity* 26, no. 3: 261–280.
- Al Jazeera. 2021. "Faith over Pandemic: Thousands of Pilgrims Gather in Manila." Accessed February 19, 2021. https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2021/1/9/thousands-of-nazarene-pilgrims-flock-to-manila-amidcovid-worries.
- Allen, Tammy D., Timothy D. Golden, and Kristen M. Shockley. 2015. "How Effective is Telecommuting? Assessing the Status of Our Scientific Findings." *Psychological Science in the Public Interest* 16, no. 2: 40–68.
- Ang, Gertrudes R. 1979. "The Bayanihan Spirit: Dead or Alive?" *Philippine Quarterly of Culture & Society* 7: 91–105.
- Anga, Maria C. C., and Lily Beth L. Diaz. 2021. "Perception, Resiliency and Coping Strategies of Filipinos amidst Disasters." Accessed February 19, 2021. https://bulsu.edu.ph/research/university-research-office/ research-publications/2/perception-resiliency-and-coping-strategies-of-filipinos-amidst-disasters.
- Ansong, Eric and Richard Boateng. 2018. "Organisational Adoption of Telecommuting: Evidence from a Feveloping Country." *The Electronic Journal of Information Systems in Developing Countries* 84, no. 1: e12008.
- Austria-Cruz, Mary C. 2019. "Academic Stress and Coping Strategies of Filipino College Students in Private and Public Universities in Central Luzon." *International Journal of Advanced Engineering, Management* and Science 5, no. 11.
- Baron, Gabriela. 2020. "COVID-19 Wreaks Havoc on Healthcare Workers' Mental Health." Manila Bulletin. Accessed February 19, 2021. https://mb.com.ph/2020/07/21/covid-19-wreaks-havoc-on-healthcare-workersmental-health/.
- BBC. 2020. "Coronavirus: South Korean Sect Identified as Hotbed." Accessed February 19, 2021. https:// www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-51572137.
- Beech, Hannah. 2020. "'None of Us Have a Fear of Corona': The Faithful at an Outbreak's Center." *The New York Times*. Accessed February 19, 2021. https://www.nytimes.com/2020/03/20/world/asia/coronavirus-malaysia-muslims-outbreak.html.
- Bentzen, Jeanet. 2020. "In Crisis, We Pray: Religiosity and the COVID-19 Pandemic." Accessed February 19, 2021. https://cepr.org/active/publications/discussion_papers/dp.php?dpno=14824.
- Casas, Willie. 2020. "Government Report Says Filipinos Score only 50% with Health Standards." Manila Standard. Accessed February 19, 2021. https://manilastandard.net/news/national/333127/government-report-says-filipinos-score-only-50-with-health-standards.html.
- CNN Philippines. 2020. "Religious Groups, Churches Offer Temporary Shelter for COVID-19 Frontliners." Accessed February 19, 2021. https://cnnphilippines.com/lifestyle/2020/3/31/religious-groups-hospitalsoffer-shelter-COVID-frontliners.html.

——. 2021. "Nearly Half of Filipinos Opt Out of COVID-19 Vaccination, Poll Finds." Accessed April 5, 2021. https://cnnphilippines.com/news/2021/1/7/COVID-19-vaccine-survey-Philippines.html.

Commission on Higher Education, Republic of the Philippines. 2020. "State Universities and Colleges Continue COVID-19 Fight with Quarantine Facilities." Accessed February 19, 2021. https://ched.gov.ph/

state-universities-and-colleges-continue-covid-19-fight-with-quarantine-facilities/.

- Cornelio, Jayeel. 2020. "Are Filipinos More Religious Because of COVID-19?" Rappler. Accessed February 19, 2021. https://www.rappler.com/voices/thought-leaders/analysis-are-filipinos-more-religious-becausecovid-19.
- Crisostomo, Sheila. 2020. "Mental Stress from Distance Learning Observed—Expert." *The Philippine Star*. Accessed February 19, 2021. https://www.philstar.com/headlines/2020/10/18/2050402/mental-stress-distance-learning-observed-expert.
- Del Castillo, Fides A., Hazel T. Biana, and Jerimiah J. B. Joaquin. 2020. "ChurchInAction: The Role of Religious Interventions in Times of COVID-19." *Journal of Public Health* 42, no. 3: 633–634.
- Department of Health, Republic of the Philippines. 2020. "DOH Confirms Local Transmission of COVID-19 in PH; Reports 6th Case." Accessed February 19, 2021. https://doh.gov.ph/doh-press-release/doh-confirms-local-transmission-of-covid-19-in-ph.
- . 2021. "COVID-19 Case Tracker." Accessed April 5, 2021. https://doh.gov.ph/covid-19/case-tracker.
- De Vera-Ruiz, Ellalyn. 2020. "Shortened Semester, 'Deferred Grade' for UP Students Recommended." Manila Bulletin. Accessed February 19, 2021. https://mb.com.ph/2020/04/14/shortened-semester-deferredgrade-for-up-students-recommended/.
- Edrada, Edna M., Edmundo B. Lopez, Jose Benito Villarama, Eumelia P. Salva Villarama, Bren F. Dagoc, Chris Smith, Ana Ria Sayo, Jeffrey A. Verona, Jamie Trifalgar-Arches, Jezreel Lazaro, Ellen Grace M. Balinas, Elizabeth Freda O. Telan, Lynsil Roy, Myvie Galon, Carl Hill N. Florida, Tatsuya Ukawa, Annavi Marie G. Villanueva, Nobuo Saito, Jean Raphael Nepomuceno, Koya Ariyoshi, Celia Carlos, Amalea Dulcene Nicolasora, and Rontgene M. Solante. 2020. "First COVID-19 Infections in the Philippines: A Case Report." *Tropical Medicine and Health* 48: 1–7.
- Esmael, Lisbet K. 2020. "PH Transport Sector among Hardest Hit by COVID Pandemic." *The Manila Times*. Accessed February 19, 2021. https://www.manilatimes.net/2020/12/25/business/business-top/ph-trans port-sector-among-hardest-hit-by-covid-pandemic/817266/.
- Galvez, Daphne. 2021, "Metro Manila's Quarantine Facilities 50% Occupied, Says Isolation Czar Villar." *Inquirer*. Accessed April 5, 2021. https://newsinfo.inquirer.net/1408917/metro-manilas-quarantine-facilities-50-occupied-isolation-czar.
- GMA News. 2020. "91% of Filipinos Always Wear Masks Whenever They Go Out, Says Study." Accessed February 19, 2021. https://www.gmanetwork.com/news/lifestyle/healthandwellness/747470/91-of-filipi nos-always-wear-masks-whenever-they-go-out-says-study/story/.
- Gomes, Robin. 2020. "Philippine Diocese Creates Mental Health 'Hopeline'." Vatican News. Accessed February 19, 2021. https://www.vaticannews.va/en/church/news/2020-07/philippines-kalookan-diocesecovid-hopeline-mental-health-david.html.
- Hill, Terence D., Kelsey Gonzalez, and Amy M. Burdette. 2020. "The Blood of Christ Compels Them: State Religiosity and State Population Mobility during the Coronavirus (COVID-19) Pandemic." *Journal of Religion and Health* 59, no. 5: 2229–2242.
- International Labour Organization. 2020. "COVID-19 Labour Market Impact in the Philippines: Assessment and National Policy Responses." Accessed February 19, 2021. https://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/ public/---asia/---ro-bangkok/---ilo-manila/documents/publication/wcms_762209.pdf.
- Kranz, Dirk, Christoph Niepel, Elouise Botes, and Samuel Greiff. 2020. "Religiosity Predicts Unreasonable Coping with COVID-19." *Psychology of Religion and Spirituality*.
- Ku, Russell. 2020. "Despite Teleconsultations, Access to Mental Health Services Remains Limited." *Rappler*. Accessed February 19, 2021. https://www.rappler.com/moveph/despite-teleconsultations-access-to-men tal-health-services-remains-limited.
- Labrague, Leodoro J., and Janet A. A. de Los Santos. 2021. "Fear of COVID-19, Psychological Distress, Work Satisfaction and Turnover Intention among Frontline Nurses." *Journal of Nursing Management* 29, no. 3: 395–403.
- Ladrigo-Ignacio, Lourdes. 2010. "Ginhawa: Well Being in the Aftermath of Disasters." Philippine Psychiatrists Association, Inc.
- Llarena, Steph. 2020. "Expert Says ... Work-From-Home Burnout is Real. Manila Standard." Accessed

February 19, 2021. https://manilastandard.net/lifestyle/home-living/336607/expert-says-work-from-home-burnout-is-real.html.

- Lopez, Eloisa. 2020. "In a Philippine Lockdown, Priests Bring Church to the Community." *The Manila Times*. Accessed February 19, 2021. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-health-coronavirus-philippines-church-idUSKBN22B1SM.
- Lucchetti, Giancarlo, Leonardo G. Góes, Stefani G. Amaral, Gabriela T. Ganadjian, Isabelle Andrade, Paulo O. de Araújo Almeida, Victor M. do Carmo, and Maria E. Gonzalez Manso. 2020. "Spirituality, Religiosity and the Mental Health Consequences of Social Isolation during Covid-19 Pandemic." *The International Journal of Social Psychiatry*. November 2, 2020: 20764020970996.
- Magsambol, Bonz. 2020. "Students' Mental Health Issues during Distance Learning due to 'Interplay of Factors' - Expert." *Rappler*. Accessed February 19, 2021. https://www.rappler.com/nation/students-mentalhealth-concerns-distance-learning-due-interplay-factors.
- . 2021. "Pulse Asia: 6 in 10 Filipinos don't Want to Get Vaccinated against COVID-19." *Rappler*. Accessed April 5, 2021. https://www.rappler.com/nation/filipinos-vaccination-against-coronavirus-pulse-asia-survey-march-2021.
- Malasig, Jeline. 2020. "Ateneo Praised for Decision to Pass Students and Give Tuition Fee Refunds." Inter-Aksyon. Accessed February 19, 2021. https://interaksyon.philstar.com/politics-issues/2020/04/08/166030/ ateneo-praised-for-decision-pass-students-and-give-tuition-fee-refunds/.
- Maramag, Gina. 2020. "DOH and WHO Promote Holistic Mental Health Wellness in Light of World Suicide Prevention Day." Manila: World Health Organization. Accessed February 19, 2021. https://www.who.int/ philippines/news/detail/10-09-2020-doh-and-who-promote-holistic-mental-health-wellness-in-light-ofworld-suicide-prevention-day.
- Mejia, Gab. 2020. "Filipino Resiliency is a Myth and Always Has Been." *The Manila Times*. Accessed April 5, 2021. https://www.manilatimes.net/2020/11/06/opinion/columnists/filipino-resiliency-is-a-myth-and-always-has-been/791966/.
- Mendoza, John E. 2021. "400K Devotees Keep Faith as Surge Threatens." *The Manila Times*. Accessed February 19, 2021. https://www.manilatimes.net/2021/01/10/news/headlines/400k-devotees-keep-faith-as-surge-threatens/825617/.
- Molteni, Francesco, Riccardo Ladini, Ferruccio Biolcati, Antonio M. Chiesi, Giulia M. Dotti Sani, Simona Guglielmi, Marco Maraffi, Andrea Pedrazzani, Paolo Segatti, and Cristiano Vezzoni. 2020. "Searching for Comfort in Religion: Insecurity and Religious Behaviour during the COVID-19 Pandemic in Italy." *European Societies* 23, sup1: S704–S720.
- Montano, Renz L. T., and Katarina M. L. Acebes. 2020. "Covid Stress Predicts Depression, Anxiety and Stress Symptoms of Filipino Respondents." *International Journal of Research in Business and Social Science* 9, no. 4: 78–103.
- Morales, Yusuf R., and Sheryl R. Morales. 2021. "Responses to Fatwas of Islamic Religious Leaders and Institutions during the Coronavirus Disease (COVID-19) in the Philippines: Looking at How Guidance Was Provided to Muslim Communities in the Philippines." Accessed May 19, 2020. https://papers.ssrn. com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=3678425.
- Morton, Rosem. 2021. "America's Filipino Nurses Remain Resilient Pillars at Home and Abroad Despite Pandemic." *National Geographic*. Accessed 2021 April 5. https://www.nationalgeographic.com/culture/article/america-filipino-nurses-remain-resilient-pillars-home-abroad-despite-pandemic.
- Muller, Ashley E., Elisabet V. Hafstad, Jan P. W. Himmels, Geir Smedslund, Signe Flottorp, Synne Ø. Stensland, Stijn Stroobants, Stijn Van de Velde, and Gunn E. Vist. 2020. "The Mental Health Impact of the Covid-19 Pandemic on Healthcare Workers, and Interventions to Help Them: A Rapid Systematic Review." *Psychiatry Research* 293: 113441.
- New York Historical Society Museum and Library. 2020. "Resilience and Community: Filipino Americans, Nursing, and COVID-19." Accessed April 5, 2021. https://womenatthecenter.nyhistory.org/resilienceand-community-filipino-americans-nursing-and-covid-19/.
- Nicomedes, Christian J., Mary J. Gamad, James V. Dinglasa, Jhaven Mañas, and Lennon A. Patricio. 2020. "An Exploration of Filipino Resilience of Young Adults in the 21st Century." Accessed April 5, 2021.

https://www.researchgate.net/publication/345757270_An_Exploration_of_Filipino_Resilience_of_ Young_Adults_in_the_21st_Century.

- Nortajuddin, Athira. 2020. "Suicide Spikes amid Pandemic?" *The Asean Post*. Accessed February 19, 2021. https://theaseanpost.com/article/suicide-spikes-amid-pandemic.
- Olanday, Dan, and Nicola Smith. 2020. "Philippine Medics Struggle to Cope in Overwhelmed Hospitals as Lockdown Eases." *The Telegraph*. Accessed February 19, 2021. https://www.telegraph.co.uk/global-health/science-and-disease/philippine-medics-struggle-cope-overwhelmed-hospitals-lockdown/.
- Orillo, Anna T., Aimee S. Barrion, Clarisse Juanico, Marites G. Yee, and Diorella M. Tria. 2020. "Food, Nutrition, and Well-Being of Filipino Adults While in Enhanced Community Quarantine (ECQ)." Asian Journal of Resilience 2, no. 1: 20–38.
- Ornedo, Julia M. 2020. "SWS: 8 Out of 10 Filipinos Wear Facemasks VS. COVID-19." GMA News Online. Accessed February 19, 2021. https://www.gmanetwork.com/news/news/nation/757771/sws-8-out-of-10-filipinos-wear-facemasks-vs-covid-19/story/.
- Patinio, Ferdinand. 2020. "More Pinoys Believe Faith 'Very Important' in Fighting Covid-19." *Philippine News Agency*. Accessed February 19, 2021. https://www.pna.gov.ph/articles/1108913.
- Pirutinsky, Steven, Aaron D. Cherniak, and David H. Rosmarin. 2020. "COVID-19, Mental Health, and Religious Coping among American Orthodox Jews." Journal of Religion and Health 59, no. 5: 2288–2301.
- Portugal, Adrian, and Eloisa Lopez. 2021. "Philippines' Catholics Show Devotion to Statue amid Super-Spreader Worries." *Reuters*. Accessed February 19, 2021. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-healthcoronavirus-religion-philippin-idUSKBN29E03B.
- Prasetyo, Yogi T., Allysa M. Castillo, Louie J. Salonga, John A. Sia, and Joshua A. Seneta. 2020. "Factors Affecting Perceived Effectiveness of COVID-19 Prevention Measures among Filipinos during Enhanced Community Quarantine in Luzon, Philippines: Integrating Protection Motivation Theory and Extended Theory of Planned Behavior." *International Journal of Infectious Diseases* 99: 312–323.
- Proclamation No. 922. s. 2020. Declaring a State of Public Health Emergency throughout the Philippines, Signed in Manila by the President of the Philippines on March 8th, 2020.
- Pulse Asia Research Inc. 2020. "Nationwide Survey on COVID-19." Accessed February 19, 2021. http:// www.pulseasia.ph/november-2020-nationwide-survey-on-covid-19/.
- Republic Act 11469, Senate and the House of Representatives of the Philippines in Congress, 18th Congress, First Special Session, March 23, 2020.
- Rita, Joviland. 2020. "Filipinos Only 50% Compliant with Minimum Health Standards VS. COVID-19, Says DILG Exec." GMA News Online. Accessed February 19, 2021. https://www.gmanetwork.com/news/ news/nation/753984/filipinos-only-50-compliant-with-minimum-health-standards-vs-covid-19-saysdilg-exec/story/.
- Rola, Alyssa. 2020. "Coronavirus Pandemic Also Taking a Toll on Filipino Frontliners' Mental, Emotional Health." CNN Philippines. Accessed February 19, 2021. https://www.cnnphilippines.com/lifestyle/2020/ 4/8/coronavirus-covid-pandemic-health-workers-frontliners-mental-health.html.
- Ropero, Gillan. 2020. "I Might Bring It Home': Virus Anxiety as Filipinos Go Back to Work." ABS CBN News. Accessed February 19, 2021. https://news.abs-cbn.com/business/06/01/20/i-might-bring-it-homevirus-anxiety-as-filipinos-go-back-to-work.
- Santos, Elmor. 2020. "DepEd Moves Opening of Classes to October 5." *CNN Philippines*. Accessed February 19, 2021. https://cnnphilippines.com/news/2020/8/14/deped-class-opening-october-5.html.
- Social Weather Stations. 2020. "Fourth Quarter 2019 Social Weather Survey: Record-High 83% of Adult Filipinos Say Religion is 'Very Important'." Accessed February 19, 2021. https://www.sws.org.ph/sws main/artcldisppage/?artcsyscode=ART-20200412155426.
- Sucquit, Max Jr. 2020. "Spreading the Faith without Spreading the Virus." *The Manila Times*. Accessed February 19, 2021. https://www.manilatimes.net/2020/05/10/weekly/the-sunday-times/filipino-champions/spreading-the-faith-without-spreading-the-virus/723843/.
- Tavares, Aida I. 2017. "Telework and Health Effects Review." *International Journal of Healthcare* 3, no. 2: 30.
- Tee, Michael L., Cherica A. Tee, Joseph P. Anlacan, Katrina Joy G. Aligam, Patrick Wincy C. Reyes, Vipat

Kuruchittham, and Roger C. Ho. 2020. "Psychological Impact of COVID-19 Pandemic in the Philippines." *Journal of Affective Disorders* 277: 379–91.

- United Nations Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs. 2020. "A Series on Localization: How the Philippines Is Quietly Implementing a More Localized COVID-19 Humanitarian Response (Part 2)." Accessed February 19, 2021. https://reports.unocha.org/en/country/philippines/card/4z3vM89QRL/.
- UP COVID-19 Pandemic Response Team. 2020. "Estimating Local Healthcare Capacity to Deal with COVID-19 Case Surge: Analysis and Recommendations." University of the Philippines. Accessed February 19, 2021. https://www.up.edu.ph/estimating-local-healthcare-capacity-to-deal-with-covid-19-case-surgeanalysis-and-recommendations/.
- Weinert, Cristoph, Christian Maier, and Sven Laumer. 2015. "Why Are Teleworkers Stressed? An Empirical Analysis of the Causes of Telework-Enabled Stress." Wirtschaftsinformatik Proceedings 94: 1407–1421.
- World Health Organization. 2020a. "100 Days of COVID-19 in the Philippines: How WHO Supported the Philippine Response." Accessed February 19, 2021. https://www.who.int/philippines/news/feature-sto ries/detail/100-days-of-covid-19-in-the-philippines-how-who-supported-the-philippine-response.
- . 2020b. "Staying Safe during Season of Religious and Cultural Events, amid the COVID-19 Outbreak." Accessed February 19, 2021. https://www.who.int/westernpacific/news/feature-stories/detail/staying-safe-during-season-of-religious-and-cultural-events-amid-the-covid-19-outbreak.